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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 1, 2005

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Also Present:  Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 10, 2005


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter regarding 8 Thomas Avenue and a staff report regarding Sign Permit approvals.

OLD BUSINESS

None.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  296 Humboldt Road; Use Permit UP-17-05 and Variance V-10-05; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept two garage spaces and one off-street space in lieu of two covered spaces and two on/off-street spaces and variance to allow a portion of addition to extend into 8-foot front setback and exceed 20-feet height limit within front 15 feet of the site; Olga Alexander Webster, applicant and owner; APN 007-192-060



Senior Planner Tune said the applicant plans to expand an existing bedroom by approximately 224 square feet; because the site has only three parking spaces where four are required, approval of a use permit is necessary.  He noted the southern corner of the addition will extend 6 feet into the required 8-foot front setback, so a variance is required.  A variance is also required to extend the existing upper-level deck over the addition, because it will exceed the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property by approximately 1.5 feet. 


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission previously approved a use permit and variance for this project, but those approvals expired before the applicant was able to apply for the required building permits.  He noted three parking spaces appear to be more than sufficient for the proposed 1,830-square foot house, so staff recommends approval of the use permit.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the findings detailed in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune noted that because of the property’s location along a curve and the oddly configured front property line, staff recommends that the Commission renew its approval of the front setback variance for the proposed addition.


Senior Planner Tune said the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property is a new City requirement that was not in force at the time this project was originally proposed.  He observed that there do not appear to be any special circumstances justifying granting of a variance to extend the deck forward, so staff recommends not approving the variance for the deck extension atop the addition.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that the applicant’s current proposal was the same as the original proposal.  He noted the height of the proposed deck would only be 1.5 feet higher than the current height limit.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from the applicant.


Olga Alexander Webster, applicant, explained that family circumstances prevented her from building the addition before the use permit and variance expired.  She noted the Planning Commission approved the plans before, and she urged the Commission to approve this use permit and variance requests.  She pointed out that lowering the height of the railing in that one spot would detract from the symmetry of the deck.  


Commissioner Kerwin noted deck railings are required by code to be a certain height, so lowering the railing was not an option.


Ms. Webster noted that the original conditions of the approval gave no indication the City would be changing its regulations.  She added that she missed the extension deadline by only two weeks.


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of moving the rail back.  Senior Planner Tune said the existing deck is nonconforming; in order to comply, the railing would have to be moved inward, at least on one side.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that the change in City regulations came about in response to concerns about massive buildings close to the street, and the intent was to require buildings to be stepped back.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.  Commissioner Kerwin noted this project was viewed as an attractive neighborhood upgrade a couple years ago, and a see-through deck with open rails on top of the addition does not have the kind of visual impact the City wanted to avoid.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed design was more aesthetically appealing and resulted in a more usable deck.  He recommended approving the applicant’s proposal.


Chairman Lentz welcomed comments from audience members.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended approving the project as requested.


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Commissioner Kerwin and said the open appearance of the deck complies with the intent of the new regulation.  He advocated making an exception in this case.


Chairman Lentz questioned whether the circumstances justified granting a variance for exceeding the height limit within the front setback.


Commissioner Hunter recommended adding a condition specifying an open railing.  He noted there are inconsistencies in some of the drawings, and requiring an open deck will ensure the City’s intent is carried out.  


Commissioner Jameel observed that the structure is set back a bit from the front property line.


Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to approve the use permit and variances, including a condition requiring an open-railed deck.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that the birth of the applicant’s twins was an extenuating circumstance in this case.


Commissioner Jameel suggested taking another look at the height regulation and refining it to better reflect its intent.


The motion was carried unanimously.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  500 Sierra Point Parkway; Design Permit DP-8-05, Design Review for addition to Sierra Point Yacht Club building; Bill Martinelli for Sierra Point Yacht Club, applicant; City of Brisbane Redevelopment Agency, owner; APN 007-165-060 


Senior Planner Tune said the Sierra Yacht Club is seeking design approval for a 275-square-foot addition at the south end of the existing building.  The addition would contain a vestibule and office, with the siding and roofing materials matching the existing building.  Senior Planner Tune noted the roofline itself will step down at the addition, providing greater articulation, and a blue fabric canopy will extend from the building entry toward the parking lot.  The existing flagpole will be relocated to the entry area.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the project also includes a white fabric covering for a portion of the east deck and a new stairway from the south end of the deck.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the findings required for a design permit and the conditions recommended by staff.  He noted the conditions include provision of a new bike rack, landscaping to screen the base of the addition, and non-glare exterior lighting.  He said the County Environmental Health Services will need to approve the building permit because the location is above a closed landfill.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the design permit.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from the applicant.


Bill Martinelli, Sierra Point Yacht Club, offered to answer Commission questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked why white was chosen for the east side deck covering.  Mr. Martinelli said white minimizes heat and maximizes light.  He added that the soft lighting will make the deck comfortable.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the edges of the awnings.  Mr. Martinelli responded that the awnings will have valances and straight edges.


Mr. Martinelli noted a bike rack was not required when the building was originally constructed because there was already a bike rack at the Marina.  He said Marina Services Director Warburton informed him that there are two bicycle racks at the Marina now, one at each restroom, and two more have been ordered.  He questioned the need to provide a fifth bike rack at the Yacht Club.


Mr. Martinelli said he would like to relocate the flagpole to a place near the entry and install a light at the base of the pole to illuminate the flag at night.  He noted that this is typical at other marinas.  He added that this detail is not included in the drawings, and he asked for Commission approval.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter suggested letting Director Warburton determine whether an additional bike rack should be provided.  Other commissioners supported this approach and agreed to add that condition.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that the proposed addition will enhance the area, and he commended the applicant for proposing such an aesthetically pleasing design.


Commissioner Hunter noted Condition C prohibits exterior lighting that casts an upward glare into the night sky.  He said he did not oppose the idea of lighting the flag as proposed.  Other commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to approve the design permit with revised Conditions A & C.  The motion was carried unanimously.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  425 Valley Drive; Sign Review SR-11-05, Sign Program to allow two new illuminated monument signs along Valley Drive, in addition to previously approved illuminated monument sign and illuminated wall sign; Garnett Sign Studio, applicant; Iac San Francisco LLC, owner; APN 005-232-010


Community Development Technician Johnson presented an application for approval of a sign program for 425 Valley Drive.  He noted a sign program is required because the proposed signage exceeds 100 square feet in area.  The proposal calls for adding two new monument signs to the two signs approved last month, increasing total signage from 99 square feet to approximately 196 square feet.


Technician Johnson said the Zoning Administrator had approved an illuminated monument sign on South Hill Drive and an illuminated wall sign.  He noted the two additional monument signs are proposed for the landscaped areas at the Valley Drive entrance.  The signs will match the size and format of the previously approved monument sign. 


Technician Johnson advised that staff finds that the proposed signage meets all conditions of approval, except that the total amount of signage appears excessive.  The first monument sign had been approved with the understanding that the South Hill Drive entrance serves as the primary entrance to the site, warranting larger signage than the secondary entrances on Valley Drive.  Technician Johnson recommended allowing one small monument sign identifying tenants and another smaller sign directing truck traffic to the appropriate driveway.  He proposed restricting sign dimensions to a maximum of 6 feet high by 8 feet wide for the tenant sign and a maximum of 2½ feet high by 4 feet wide for the truck directional sign.  He recommended conditional approval with the size reduced as indicated.


Technician Johnson noted the applicant just handed out an alternative plan that the Commission might want to consider.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the staff recommendation proposes a much smaller size for the directional sign than the other signs, and Technician Johnson confirmed that intent.  He noted the applicant was proposing two large monument signs in close proximity to each other, and staff felt it would be better to allow one modest-size tenant identification sign and one much smaller directional sign.


Chairman Lentz commented that the small directional sign might not be very visible to drivers.  Commissioner Kerwin pointed out that most traffic will probably be approaching the site from Bayshore Boulevard.  Technician Johnson noted the width of the directional sign recommended by the staff is the same as that proposed by the applicant, but the height has been reduced by eliminating the advertising in the upper portion.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the applicant’s proposed monument sign needs to be reduced in width by another 2 feet to comply with the staff recommendation.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from the applicant.


Doug Roth, representing Expeditors International, Inc., stated that a single monument sign with the size reduction proposed by the staff was acceptable.  He explained that the intent had been to match the modular sign at the South Hill Drive entrance so signage is consistent throughout the whole site.  Mr. Roth expressed concern that the size of the truck sign needs to be large enough for drivers to see from the intersection.  He noted some truck drivers have been confused, so clear directional signage is very important.  Mr. Roth asked the Planning Commission to allow a 6-foot-high monument sign and a 4’10”-high directional sign.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the size of the lettering on the truck directional sign.  Steven Uesugi, Garnett Sign, responded that the letters are about 12 inches high.


Mr. Roth added that the City Engineer had input in determining the placement of the signs in relationship to the street, and the directional sign will be closer to the street than the tenant sign.  


Commissioner Jameel proposed making the directional sign more prominent than the tenant sign.  He also suggested narrowing the width of the directional sign by putting the text on separate lines.  Mr. Roth replied that the applicant wanted to be able to include the names of both tenants on that sign.  He said he would ask Garnett Sign to put “truck entrance” and an arrow on one line in the lower section of the sign, with the Expeditors logo on the upper part, along with a space for a future tenant.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the visibility of the directional sign was the most important concern.  He noted the existing sign is difficult to read because it has black text on a dark gray background, but the proposed directional sign has black text on a lighter gray background.  Mr. Roth said the darker band will be deleted.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended reducing the width of the sign from 10 feet to 8 feet.  He acknowledged that this would mean smaller letters, but expressed his opinion that 9-inch letters would still be quite visible.


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of moving the proposed tenant sign to the south to move it farther away from the other sign.  Mr. Roth said the driveway there drops down to a plaza, so there is not enough space next to the wall for a sign and lighting.  He offered to move the tenant sign closer to the building to make the directional sign stand out more.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel said he favored reducing the directional sign to the normal Caltrans standard for freeways.  He noted a simple sign saying “truck entrance” would be more visible than a sign that includes other information.  He added that he would prefer two lines of text to reduce the width.


For the tenant sign, Commissioner Jameel noted reducing the height by ¾ inch would not be difficult.  He said he agreed that with the staff that an 8-foot width was sufficient.


Commissioner Hunter expressed support for consistency of design.  He noted having a similar style and design for the directional sign, the tenant sign and the previously approved monument sign will help minimize confusion.  He agreed with Commissioner Jameel that the text on the directional sign should be limited to the words “truck entrance.”


Commissioner Kerwin moved to conditionally approve the sign program, limiting the width of the signs to 8 feet.  Commissioner Jameel advocated making the directional sign much smaller and limiting the text on that sign to “truck entrance” on two lines. 


Mr. Roth said reducing the directional sign as proposed by Commissioner Jameel was acceptable.  He requested approval for a 10-foot-wide tenant sign.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended making both signs the same size, 8 feet wide and 6 feet tall, so they match.  Commissioner Hunter expressed support for this approach.


Chairman Lentz said he would prefer a smaller directional sign.  He commented that similarity in color and design will provide an element of consistency.  He added that 2½ feet by 4 feet might be too small.  


Commissioner Jameel suggested 4 feet by 6 feet as a compromise.  Mr. Roth said he would prefer a 4-foot by 8-foot sign.  In the interests of maximizing visibility for truck drivers, Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that both signs should be 8 feet wide.


Commissioner Hunter suggested allowing a 6-foot by 8-foot tenant sign and a 4’10 3/4” by 8-foot directional sign.  Mr. Roth indicated this would be acceptable.


Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to approve the sign program with those revisions.  The motion was carried unanimously.


4.
PUBLIC HEARING:  240 Sierra Point Road; Use Permit UP-19-05 and Variance V-11-05; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept two garage spaces in lieu of two covered spaces and one on/off-street space and variance to exceed 40 percent lot coverage and 0.72 floor area ratio limits for bedroom/living room addition and new two-car garage; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Gabriel & Jeannette Maldonado, owners; APN 007-313-050


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to replace the front of the existing house with a larger living room on the upper floor and a master bedroom suite on the lower floor over a new two-car garage.  A variance is required because the resulting lot coverage would exceed the City’s 40% limit by 294 square feet and the total floor area would exceed the City’s allowable floor area ratio of 0.72 by 96 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune advised that a use permit is also required because the proposed parking is one space short of the three required for this site.  


Senior Planner Tune noted staff recommends approval of the use permit because the two proposed garage spaces should be sufficient for a 1,523-square-foot house, and providing a third parking space would involve significant additional grading and retaining wall work, given the new sidewalk required to be provided along the property frontage.


Senior Planner Tune observed that a variance to exceed the 40 percent lot coverage limitation appears to be justified in this case because of the unusually small size of this lot, only 2,254 square feet, and the steep slope over its front third.  He noted the Planning Commission has granted other lot coverage variances in similar circumstances.


Senior Planner Tune advised that no variances have ever been granted to exceed the City’s 0.72 floor area ratio, which was adopted three years ago.  He noted the staff report describes one way the project could be redesigned to comply with the FAR limit by reducing the size of the garage and reconfiguring the master bedroom and interior access.  


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends conditional approval of the use permit and variance, subject to conditions of approval including restrictions on lot coverage to no more than 1,080 square feet and on floor area to no more than 1,622 square feet, excluding 200 square feet of the garage.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from the applicant.


Jerry Kuhel, applicant, requested approval of the use permit and both variances.  He noted there was an effort to keep the floor area ratio under 0.72, but the City had changed the 400-square-foot garage exemption to 200 square feet.  He clarified that the proposed addition will add only 250 square feet of living space to the building; all the rest of the area is either garage or access to the garage.


Mr. Kuhel pointed out that the proposed design also reduces visual impact by stepping the building back 5 feet.  He said there are a number of other properties in the neighborhood with garages built to their front property lines. 


Commissioner Hunter asked what portions of the structure were being removed as part of this project.  Mr. Kuhel responded that a porch, a sunroom and a deteriorated basement area will be removed.


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of reducing the size of the garage to 18 feet by 18 feet.  Mr. Kuhel said that would result in an odd architectural bump on the side of the house and would limit the space available for the water heater and other items.  Chairman Lentz inquired about other options to reduce the floor area ratio.  Mr. Kuhel stated that the applicant considered moving the garage back and reducing the size of the addition, but those alternatives would have disadvantages.  


Mr. Kuhel clarified that the proposed addition actually exceeds the 0.72 floor area ratio by 196 square feet, not 96 square feet, as indicated in the staff report.  He explained how he calculated the area.  Mr. Kuhel observed that even if the garage were reduced, the house would still exceed the floor area ratio.


Chairman Lentz encouraged the applicant to bring the project as close to City standards as possible.


Chairman Lentz welcomed comments from audience members.


Dale Allen, resident of the house adjacent to this property, noted other houses in the neighborhood have front entrances either in the middle of the house or on the other side from its neighbor, so that entrances did not face one another.  He recommended changing this project to be consistent with that pattern.  He urged the Planning Commission to set a deadline to get this project completed as soon as possible.


Mr. Allen noted the back of the property is already all concrete, and addition of a garage means that all the ground will be covered, so there will be no landscaping.  He said neighbors would prefer seeing some open green area instead of concrete.


Mr. Kuhel said it was not possible to put an entry stairway on the other side because of a phone pole at that location.


Mr. Kuhel confirmed the applicant’s intention of getting this project done as soon as possible.


Using a diagram, Mr. Kuhel pointed out a section of the site that will be left open and planted with trees and other landscaping.


Sue Allen, next-door neighbor, suggested ways the door could still be placed in the center of the front of the house.


Chairman Lentz noted that Brisbane does not conduct design review of single-family homes.  He suggested that Ms. Allen discuss her ideas with the applicant after the meeting.


Ms. Allen recommended requiring a current survey of the lot.  She noted quite a bit has changed since the last survey, so the old lot boundaries might not be accurate.


Ms. Allen added that only a couple houses in the neighborhood have interior access to their garages, so this case is not a special circumstance in that respect.


Mr. Kuhel clarified that the applicant should be given the same privileges afforded to others.  He noted other people in the neighborhood might want interior access in the future, and it would be unwise to set a precedent by denying it in this case.


Mr. Kuhel stated that moving the door might not be possible because of limited access space and size of the stairway, but added that he was willing to consider various options. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz suggested discussing the use permit first, and then dealing with the variance.  


Commissioner Hunter noted the use permit and the size of the garage both relate to parking.  He said he had no problems granting the use permit as long as the garage will actually be used for parking.  He added that reducing the size of the garage might make it less likely to be used.


Commissioner Hunter observed that this applicant was operating under the assumption that the City would exempt 400 square feet of garage space from the floor area ratio calculation.  He noted this is a very small lot and a modest-size house, and the applicant has made an effort to get parking off the street.


Commissioner Kerwin agreed with Commissioner Hunter that reducing the size of the garage could make it less usable.  He noted that besides parking, many homeowners keep garbage cans, water heaters, and other mechanical systems in their garages.  


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that the applicant should be allowed to have a 396-square-foot garage.  


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of moving the garage back to eliminate 144 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that this reduction would help reduce the lot coverage, but it would not affect the floor area ratio calculation because the ceiling in that area is less than 6 feet and thus does not count as floor area.


Commissioner Hunter noted that if the residents of the house use the interior stairway from the garage to the house, they will not be using the front entry stairway, minimizing disturbances to their neighbors.


Chairman Lentz observed that connecting the garage via an interior stairway to a bedroom seemed odd.  Mr. Kuhel agreed, but said there was no other way to provide that interior access.  He noted the spiral stairway goes to the existing bedroom, which leads to the kitchen.  He added that another option would be to install a corridor there.


Commissioner Kerwin noted that a building permit must be obtained within two years of approval of the use permit, and once the applicant obtains the building permit, it is good for two years.  He said this provides an incentive for most owners to get construction completed within that time period.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that there are General Plan policies encouraging people to upgrade their properties and to provide more off-street parking.  The City implements these policies by offering owners a chance to obtain use permits or variances for situations where special circumstances warrant an exception.  Commissioner Kerwin observed that this lot is very small and irregularly shaped.  He noted the purpose of the floor area ratio was to prevent overly large buildings on small lots, which is not the case with this project.  He said he was inclined to approve a variance to the floor area ratio for that reason.


Commissioner Hunter observed that pushing back the garage will eliminate storage space, require more excavation, and extend the length of the construction activity.  He concurred with Commissioner Kerwin that the proposal seemed to be a reasonable solution for the size of the lot and the site conditions, and it does not violate the intent of the floor area ratio.  He encouraged the applicant to work with the neighbors and consider moving the front entrance door.


Commissioner Jameel suggested adding a condition that the front door cannot be directly across from the neighbor’s door.  Other Commissioners expressed concern about dictating aspects of the design.  Mr. Kuhel pointed out the site constraints.  He offered to check the location of the neighbor’s door to make sure this front door is not directly opposite the neighbor’s.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the applicant think through these practical design issues before applying for a building permit.  He advised that these concerns go beyond what the zoning ordinance addresses, but they will be part of the building permit process.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out the second door to the house at the rear.  He noted the front door that opens onto the deck might be a required emergency exit.  Commissioner Jameel asked staff to make sure the plans provide adequate emergency egress.


Commissioner Kerwin moved, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to approve the use permit and variances as requested by the applicant.  


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to Condition A, limiting lot coverage to 1,080 square feet, less than what the applicant was proposing.


Commissioner Kerwin clarified that his motion was to approve the project as submitted.  Commissioner Hunter seconded that intent, with the caveat that the applicant consider alternative entries before submitting plans for a building permit.


The motion was carried unanimously.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel advised that he will attend the December 8 meeting, but would be traveling for about a month after that.  


Chairman Lentz noted the December 8 meeting will focus primarily on 8 Thomas Avenue.  He said the Commission’s second regular meeting in December had been canceled, but an additional special meeting was scheduled for December 20.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on December 8, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

